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ACT___

Present day. Two men either side of the stage. 
One is smartly dressed in suit and tie, a 
bookish type, The other is dressed in Grey 
sweatshirt and grey tracksuit bottoms. They are 
a civilian and convict "pen pals" and have been 
writing to eachother for a few years now. They 
have not met in person yet.

CIVILIAN
Dear Simon,

I'm sorry it's taken me so long to reply to your last 
letter, I've been so busy with work recently and 
trying to juggle that with the responsibility of 
becoming a father - truth be told I'm run off my feet 
and still not accustomed to being rudely awoken by my 
newborn screaming daughter at unholy hours of the 
morning. But I did think of you the other night 
actually. During one of these midnight feasts my 
daughter has got in the habit of, I was flicking 
through the TV and one of your old episodes as on: 
you know, the one where you and Donna did that skit 
and you dressed up as Bonnie & Clyde and drove a 
tandem bike the Tour De Yorkshire route to raise 
money for Teenage Cancer Trust. I should have written 
to you that night, actually. I couldn't sleep for 
ages that night but I was just transfixed by watching 
the episode. You still have that calming charming 
presence clearly, got little'un soon settled down and 
slept in my arms. It was quite poetic really, sitting 
there with my own child watching you on TV when 
however many years ago, I would sit on my Mum's lap 
and watch your show. Feels like a full circle. 
Thought you would want to know that your legacy lives 
on even now. We still love you out here in the real 
world. Stay strong and don't let the bar stools get 
you down. (Have to start curbing my swearing habit 
haha - I don't want my girl picking up bad habits 
from her old man so I'm trying to substitute words, 
so like, barstool is bastard. Haha. But I'm sure you 
understood that!) Write me soon,

Yours,

Craig

SIMON
My Dearest Simon,
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Lovely to hear from you - I was beginning to get a 
little upset, I can't lie. I thought you'd forgotten 
about little old me, but of course, the life of the 
first child must come above all else. 
Congratulations, truly to you and yours. What a 
wonderful reason to not be able to write! Would love 
to see a picture of you and your baby girl if you can 
attach one to your next letter. It would make my day 
and put a smile on my face. Does she have a name yet? 
OH yes of course, lord that was a funny skit indeed - 
very fond memories. I've got to admit I'm a tad 
surprised they're airing it, but clearly, like you, 
there's still those who love me despite all this 
nonsense and these ludicrous allegations. I'm sure 
it'll blow over soon. They've been discussing 
repealing my case actually. Keep that under your hat, 
though. Don't want a media storm now! It's all very 
hush hush, but let's see if we can get m out of here 
and back on the telly doing what I was born to do.

Staying hopeful and humble, and don't you worry - no 
"barstools" getting me down... there are a few 
clucking funts though in here!! Hahah. Oh that was 
naughty, don't incorporate that into your vocabulary.

All the best and looking forward to your next letter.

Yours,

Simon

CRAIG
Simon,

You won't believe this, but I've been invited to a 
conference in London in two weeks time. So, if you'd 
like, shall I contact Pentonville an request a 
visitor's pass to see you. I don't mind extending my 
visit by a day or two. I haven't been to London since 
I were a wee lad and I could use the time away from 
wife and child to hear something other than screaming 
and crying (and that's just the wife!) haha. Only 
teasing, she's doing brilliantly - motherhood suits 
her. It's so beautiful, but still a few days 
sightseeing in London is needed and I hope you'd let 
me have a moment to finally meet you after all this 
time writing letters back and forth. It would be such 
an honour.
Let me know if this would suit you. I'll be down next 
Thursday, the 27th for the conference but a day
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either side of that?

Craig

SIMON
Craig my boy that's smashing news and let's do it! My 
diary as you can imagine isn't exactly chocker block 
so get on the case and get yourself a visitor's pass 
to come have a tea with me. Mind you, I don't know if 
we're allowed that, I've not had many visitors, or 
any really, so you'll be my first. I look forward to 
it.

Actors now in the scene with each other.

Table between them and their chairs either side 
of it - facing each other.

CRAIG enters.

CRAIG
God, it really is you.

SIMON
Well, I wouldn't say that - ha!

CRAIG
Haha no I didn't mean it like that- good one. You're 
still so sharp.

SIMON
I'm not that old!

CRAIG
No I mean, but it must be so demoralising in here and 
not many people to talk to, yet you're still sharp as 
a tack with your wit. It's just - well it's rather 
impressive.

SIMON
Thank you. Well I do try to look on the bright side 
of life (whistles the rest of the tune to "always 
look on he bright side of life")

CRAIG
Haha, yeah I guess you have to.

SIMON
Are you coming or going?
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CRAIG
huh?

SIMON
Can you not stay for long or-

CRAIG
What? No? I can-

SIMON
Just you're still hovering by the door, I thought you 
might have somewhere/ you have to be.

CRAIG
/ no no - nowhere to be.

SIMON
Please, Craig. Take a seat, my lad.

Craig, awkwardly takes a seat.

Beat.

CRAIG
I don't know how I imagined this to be.

SIMON
Crazy, right?

CRAIG
Just you're here.

SIMON
And you're here.

CRAIG
You don't recognise me, do you?

SIMON
Wh-?

CRAIG
Nope. You have no idea.

SIMON
What are you talking about, Craig - we've never met 
before.

CRAIG
That's true, yes. No, you never met anyone called 
      .Craig  
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SIMON
I don't understand.

CRAIG
"Craig" was a name I made up so I could write letters 
to you. Befriend you.

SIMON
Made up? Why would you do a thing like-

CRAIG
Do you remember in 2002 you ran a competition for 
kids in the North of England for a "Once in a 
lifetime experience" of coming to London to see the 
sights and sounds and glam of the inner workings of a 
saturday morning TV show?

SIMON
We ran loads of competitions at my time on Gigglebox 
- I don't remember specific-

CRAIG
Darren Henderson.

SIMON
?

CRAIG
That's my real name, Darren Henderson. I won that 
competition. I was 8.

SIMON
I'm sorry I don't remember, son.

DARREN
Right.

BEAT.
Well I guess I'll have to remind you then. Christmas 
2001. I submitted my letter as to why I should be 
given this opportunity and poured my heart and soul 
into those pages as to why you were me inspiration, 
my idol, my hero-

SIMON
That's very kind of you to-

DARREN
-I'm not finished. I wrote how you WERE my idol and 
how it really would be the opportunity of a lifetime



CELIA LEARMONTH

                                                          6. 

Created using Celtx                                          

and I wouldn't waste a second of it because it was my 
life's ambition at that age to meet you and follow in 
your footsteps as a performer and TV show host. I 
grew up on the rough side of Bolton, so opportunities 
like the ones your competition offered didn't come 
round often. So I fought tooth and nail so make 
myself sound like the best possible candidate. I 
asked teachers at school to read it and help me 
refine it, I asked my mum to stay up with me and make 
it witty and clever - we tailored is so precisely and 
perfectly, it felt like winning really was a reward 
for my hours, days of effort that I invested into 
that competition. I found out in May that year and my 
visit was scheduled in the Summer Holidays of 2002. I 
almost wasn't going to be allowed to go. Mum couldn't 
get the time off work to be my chaperone and because 
I was a minor they said I wouldn't be allowed to come 
to London on my on without an adult to accompany me 
as it was a long trip and I'd have to stay in a hotel 
over night. But lucky for me, someone high up took a 
shining to my letter and pulled some strings to 
ensure I could come along. I guess my letters have 
always had an effect on you, Simon. Even when you 
didn't know it was me.

SIMON
I think you should leave-

DARREN
I'm not even started, Simon. I have imagined this 
moment time and time again for the last 15 years - 
what would I say when I finally got to see you after 
all this time.

So YOU managed to pluck this little boy from Bolton, 
little Darren Henderson, out of obscurity, and give 
him his dream trip to London. Such a giver. Such a 
charitable man. Such a pillar of the community 
nationwide. I got the coach to London, unable to 
contain my excitement. Writing out what I wanted to 
say to you. Imagining every scenario, fantasising 
about you taking me under your wing and making me 
your little protege that you're nurture and 
encourage, maybe even move mum and me to London so I 
could grow up in TV, on the doorstep, in the thick of 
it - Maybe my little 8 year old boy potential would 
shine through, dazzle you and give me a way out of 
the life I had before.

Beat.
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I had the perfect day. Being on set, given the grand 
tour, given the best food I'd ever had from the lunch 
stand and I couldn't get my head around the fact I 
didn't have to pay anyone for it. Tea and biscuits on 
tap and hand, and then I got to meet you in the 
afternoon between turnarounds. And again, utter 
perfection. You lived up to everything I had imagined 
of you in my head and you were the one who dazzled 
me. You listened to me, you really took the time to 
get to know me, you spoke to me in a way no adult 
ever had and I had never felt so seen in my life. I 
don't think we even had long really in that meeting, 
but it felt like hours and that you gave me special 
attention. It was probably actually better than I had 
imagined it was going to be, actually. Then you were 
called away and I thought that was it, that's all the 
time I would get and I was both floating on air and 
crestfallen at the same time. Over the moon that it 
had gone that well and gutted that that was the end. 
Then the end of the day came and you approached me. 
You said that there was a competition special that 
hadn't been detailed in the competition adverts on 
the TV. You said that the final part of the 
experience was a Room service, all expenses paid 
hotel room slumber party. That it was going to be a 
fun, casual thing for me and any of the presenters I 
chose. You knew already. You knew from my letters and 
the way I spoke in utter awe of you that I would pick 
you in a heartbeat. Hook. Line and sink.

You knew which hotel I was being put up in. You had 
already told your driver the location you 
presumptuous, arrogant -

SIMON
Now, steady on-

DARREN
Let me finish! I'm talking now, Simon. I don't think 
you get how this works. I talk now and you are the 
one who listens and hangs onto my every word. You 
took us to the hotel. We went up to the room and yes, 
we did have a nice slumber party sort of thing to 
start with - I'll grant you that. It was like 
Disneyland. It was a dream come true. To spend that 
time with you, playing, talking, laughing - I thought 
you were going to be my best friend or something 
stupid and naive that an 8 year old boy thinks. I 
thought you were so generous, but really you were 
just a flash barstool - bastard. You ordered 
everything on the menu - We had pizza, burgers, ice
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cream - the lot - it was like a Richie Rich movie. I 
couldn't believe my fucking luck. And I tried to 
feebly offer the pocket money I'd saved for months 
but you insisted it was a present, a treat - that I 
deserved it. Then, as the evening progressed and the 
mood went from excitable to a bit more relaxed, we 
were watching a film and you said that maybe there as 
a way I could express my gratitude. I said, "yes of 
course, I can pay you back" and you said "No no, 
don't think of it as payment! That sounds so 
transactional and we're friends... I can think of 
another way. A more friendly way."

After you left, I was so confused. I felt dirty and I 
didn't know why. I could see it made you feel so good 
and so happy and I couldn't understand that if this 
is what friends did for eachother to make them feel 
good, why did I not feel good. Why did I feel 
shameful and disgusted. Why did I feel sick? Why did 
I cry? Why could I not speak? Why when I went home 
that afternoon could I not find a single word to say 
to my mum about the "trip of a lifetime" I had other 
than "good". Where had my words gone? It took me 
years to realise that those words, my personality, 
the little 8 year old boy full of imagination and 
excitement disappeared overnight along with my 
innocence. And you, Simon Jacques took that away from 
me.

SIMON
I think you must have me confused with someone else-

DARREN
Really? Is there another Simon Jacques,ex children's 
television host here at Pentonville who's been locked 
up for multiple allegations of child pornography and 
sexual assault against minors between the years of 
1991 and 2007? If that's the case, I'm so sorry sir, 
please point me in the right direction so I can tell 
the real Simon Jacques to his face.

Beat.

DARREN
I didn't come forward at the time. I didn't come 
forward when others did. Not because of shame of 
assocation or having to tell my wife or friends and 
have the media hounding me day and night. I knew I 
could do better. I could find the perfect way to get 
justice for myself and all those other children you 
molested. Turns out, people in prison, although
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they're hard criminals, big tough men - they don't 
take too kindly to Nonses

SIMON
You lost your accent.

DARREN
What?

SIMON
You've lost your Bolton accent.

DARREN
That's what you're fucking listening to right now, 
really?

SIMON
I've always been a good listener for the finer 
details.

DARREN
Like I say, people in here aren't so loyal or think 
so highly of paedophiles and I found out through 
friends how I could remain anonymous so I could 
pursue my own justice. They told me to befriend you, 
write you - how poetic- so I did. It made me feel 
sick every time, but the effort was worth it to be 
here now. Gave a couple of back hangers to prison 
guards to turn blind eyes. A room with no CCTV. So I 
could have my last perfect moment with you. Do it my 
way. Make you disappear like you made me disappear 
all those years ago. It's amazing what people will do 
to help you seek revenge on a prolific paedophile. No 
one wants you to get away with it. No one loves you 
out there or thinks of you fondly. The thing I saw on 
telly was a panorama expose where all those that came 
forward had their turn to say their story on national 
TV. I was not one of them because I was playing the 
longer, more effective game.

Beat.
When they put the news out, the report will read that 
you strangled yourself with your own shoelaces.

Starts to undo his shoelaces and tie them around 
simon's neck.

Tragic way to go.

Any last words?


